NORTH LUFFENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held at the North Luffenham Community Centre at 7.30pm on Monday December 2nd 2013 



	Present: Cllr Overington (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Riordan, Cllr Smith, Cllr Ellis, and Cllr J Sewell 

Also in attendance: Mr. I Ferguson, Parish Clerk
PUBLIC FORUM. There were 7 members of the public present.  

Mr Mike Wyatt had noted from the Agenda that the public and press were to be excluded from being present at item 18 concerning the proposed wooded walkway.  The Chairman explained that this was because sensitive negotiations are in progress and at the appropriate point in the meeting a resolution will be passed to allow for this.

Mr Simon Homer asked whether the Parish Council would need planning permission for the proposed footpath and trees on the field.  The Chairman responded that planning permission had been obtained when the PC were minded to recover the whole field with a view to a more ambitious project.

Mr John Pearce thanked the Parish Council for arranging for many more anti-dog fouling notices. He had requested this at the PC meeting on July 15th 2013. 

The Chairman welcomed Cllr John Sewell to this his first meeting since being elected



	ITEM
	ACTION

	1. APOLOGIES

Received from Cllrs Cade & Tobin.   County Cllrs Miss Waller and Bool had indicated they would not be able to attend. 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Sewell declared an interest in item 18 by virtue of being a partner in the business of Manor Farm.


	

	3. MINUTES OF MEETING OF OCTOBER 21st 2013  

Proposed by Cllr Smith and seconded by Cllr Ellis it was agreed that these were a true record of the meeting and were duly signed by The Chairman.
	

	4. MATTERS ARISING

-   Bus passenger shelter   Prior to the meeting the Clerk had circulated a picture and plan of the proposed shelter.  The PC were happy with this as the shelter is free with the PC only liable for installation costs of £500. However the Council are not clear on who will own and maintain the shelter and the Clerk will find out

-    Speed limit on Edith Weston Rd   The Clerk had heard nothing further on this.  The issue was to be discussed at RCC’s autumn cabinet and the Clerk will contact Dave Brown of Highways Dept

-    Airfield bridlepath    Cllr Overington continues to try to contact the army  Community Liaison Officer, following repeated failure to make contact with the officer said to be the person to speak to re. the bridlepath proposal.

-    Bike racks    The Clerk had ascertained that Marstons would not want bike racks on their land at The Fox & Hounds. However The Clerk has advised RCC that the PC wishes to indent for its free bike racks with the exact site yet to be determined.


	Clerk

Clerk

	5.         CORRESPONDENCE
· Letter from our Insurers, Aon. This letter had been circulated prior to the meeting. The letter sets out certain stipulations regarding snow clearance and gritting. The Clerk had ascertained that this letter only applied where the PC (as opposed to individuals helping out) were undergoing a formal snow clearance programme. 

· E-mail from RCC (street numbering and naming dept).  The Clerk had circulated this. The e-mail raises the issue of what the new road on the Rosewood development should be called and had suggested “Rosewood Court” The PC prefer “Rosewood Close” and the Clerk will respond accordingly.
· E-mail from Mr Packa Risi    The Clerk had circulated this. Mr Risi expresses concerns that not all Health & Safety regulations were properly observed at the recent bonfire night.  It was agreed that Cllrs Ellis and Cade would discuss this  with Mr Risi to establish what specific concerns he has. .
· First Contact Mobile Bus. The Clerk had earlier that very day been advised that the bus will be parked in the village on the afternoon of Weds Dec 4th and he has posted details on the web-site
· Contact from Freedom (Western Power Development) Earlier in the day the Clerk had had a visit from Jo Smith who is Project Managing the re-routing of the cable from the School sub-station to Oval Close sub-station. This was signed off by the PC at its meeting on May 20th 2013.  However Mr Smith wished to advise that (1) there will now be 2 cables in the trench from the gates to Oval Close and (2) they wish to house the sub-station in a wooden building for safety purposes.  The PC were shown pictures of the building which was acceptable except that the PC prefer it to be painted green, if possible, rather than grey as shown. The Clerk will respond to Freedom.


	Clerk

Cllrs Ellis & Cade

Clerk

	6.        6           FINANCE (GENERAL BUSINESS)
The Finance report had been circulated with the agenda and was accepted.
Possible pavement on south side of Edith Weston Rd.  From discussions with RCC Highways Dept it is clear that if this proceeded the PC would be expected to make a sizeable contribution, with significant budget implications.  RCC maintain that when the Rosewood development is complete there will be a ‘safe’ route through the development, so making a pavement unnecessary.  The plan is therefore to (1) invite initial comments from residents via the website. There have so far been 11 responses with a fairly even split  for and against, and (2) wait until Rosewood site is complete then review the situation.  
Budget/precept 2014/15.   The Clerk had circulated the proposed budget/precept prior to the meeting and pointed out the significant changes being 

(1) In view of the foregoing it was  AGREED that we should not  budget for the Edith Weston Rd footpath in 2014/15.

(2) At the request of the Chairman the Clerk had kept a note of his hours worked over a 6 month period. This showed that he works on average 5.5 hours per week as opposed to the 5 hours for which he was currently paid. It was AGREED that with effect from October 1st 2013 he should be paid for 5.5 hours per week and this is reflected in the 2014/15 budget.  The Clerk will advise the payroll outsource service.  

(3)  The Finance committee had recommended that the spend on Fireworks in 2014 be increased from £1100 to £1400.  Following discussion the PC AGREED the 2014 spend at £1200.  

The Chairman asked whether there was any need to replace the Kings Rd/Ancaster Way notice board, which had been removed some time ago.  It was AGREED there was not.  

Proposed by Cllr Ellis and seconded by Cllr Smith the Budget was AGREED (subject to the changes mentioned above) and the Budget

 Requirement from RCC was AGREED to remain unchanged at £7900.  The Clerk will revise and circulate the agreed budget and request the Budget Requirement from RCC

7.        PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Cllr Tobin had sent in a written report which the Clerk read out as follows “There has only been one planning application which is to fell a tree in Digby Drive. There is nothing to report re Rosewood development.”
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk



	8          VACANCY ON PARISH COUNCIL
The Clerk explained that the PC has been given permission to fill this vacancy (caused by resignation of Mr R Sewell) by co-option. On October 26th the Clerk had posted details of the vacancy on the web-site and on notice boards and had invited applications. There had been no response. It was AGREED that we should re-advertise

	Clerk



	9         DEFIBRILLATOR
 Cllr Smith advised that the telephone box, the proposed location for a defibrillator, is on land possibly owned by BT. However the square of land that one would need to cross to get to the phone box is owned by a Mr & Mrs Peachy.  It was AGREED that Cllrs Smith & Mrs Riordan should pursue this title issue but concurrently look  for other options for siting the defibrillator


	Cllrs Smith & Mrs Riordan

	10        COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITIES         

Cllr Smith reported that he had met with several villagers  who wished to pursue the possibility of raising funds for a new cricket pavilion which could be used for other village activities. To this end, it was proposed to post a questionnaire on the village  web-site, and possibly use the web-site  to provide a public forum for people to comment on the proposals . Cllr Smith  tabled a draft of the questionnaire

The Chairman asked whether this is proposed to be a continuation of the activities of the PC 'CRF' group  or non-PC initiative. If this is a PC initiative then terms of reference need to be agreed. Cllr Smith replied that the group had not yet decided whether it should operate independently of the PC.  However, he invited comments on the questionnaire from PC members. It was agreed that the way forward is as follows:

· Parish Councillors to feed back comments on the questionnaire to Cllr Smith

· The group to decide whether they represent the Parish Council or not

· Cllr Smith to find out from Wayne Bishop the practicalities of using the website as a Public Forum
	All

Cllr Smith



	11        REVIEW OF BONFIRE NIGHT
Cllr Cade had sent in his report which was read out by the Clerk as follows

“It was a great success. I want to thank all those who helped particularly Andy Wormald for the cooking. There were more people attending than usual but the event was conducted safely as usual. Income was approximately: collection - £510, stalls - £90, food - £410, mulled wine - £134, kitchen drinks - £125. leaving an approximate surplus of £380.  I have yet to roll the area and collect nails. I would suggest increasing the budget to £1400 (incl vat) in 2014 as it has not increased for the last 3 years.”

There was some discussion around Cllr Cade’s report. The event is advertised more widely, is attracting more people and fireworks are bigger and better. For safety reasons we are possibly at maximum numbers. We need to return to this well before November 2014.

12        VILLAGE WELCOME PACK
Cllr Smith suggested that there should be a welcome pack  of useful information posted through letter boxes when people move to the village.  Although this general information is on the web-site, on first arrival that may not be known about.  The Clerk remarked that he is advised of people moving into the village via electoral roll updates, but this can be many months after the event.  Cllr Smith will draft a welcome pack

13        COMMITTEES
· Vacancy on the Planning Committee will be filled by Cllr Smith. The full committee is therefore Cllrs Tobin, Smith, Overington & Ellis
· Vacancy on Oval/Field Gardens group will be filled by Cllr J Sewell.  The full group is Cllrs Cade, Sewell & Ellis.

For items 14, 15, 16, 17 & 18 The Parish Council is acting as Trustee for the Oval Recreation Ground and the Field Gardens

14       MINUTES OF EXTRAORDINARY MEETING OF November 18th ‘13 
     With the approval of Cllrs. Mrs Riordan and Ellis,these were signed by the Chairman as being a true record.
15        FINANCE REPORT (TRUST BUSINESS)
· The Finance report had been circulated prior to the meeting and was accepted

· The proposed budget had been circulated prior to the meeting. Proposed by Cllr Mrs Riordan and seconded by Cllr Ellis this was AGREED, subject to the following:

· It was AGREED that Colin Heasell’s grass cutting contract be continued in 2014. He proposes to retain existing prices subject to there being no significant rise in fuel prices. 

· The  Finance Committee had proposed that a “Walls Reserve” should be built up at £1000 pa as at some point in the near future there will be a major expense on repairing bulging walls on the Oval. This was AGREED

· The Finance committee had recommended that allotment rates for 2014 remain at the current level of quarter - £10; Half - £18; full - £30. This was AGREED.

16        OVAL REPORT
Cllr Cade in his absence had sent in a written report which the Clerk read out as follows

“Colin Heasell did a good job cutting lower branches of trees and he thanks all who helped carry the branches to the bonfire. Also thanks to Robin King for use of tractor and trailer. Without this help these branches would have 

been very expensive to dispose of.  The bonfire on the Oval is a long-standing tradition in the village – at least 30 years and it continues to be a great success. It would be difficult to stage it elsewhere.  The ivy on the trees needs to be cut back – volunteers are welcome”

Cllr Overington acknowledged that the village bonfire night is a successful event, attracting increasing numbers of spectators but, following on from the earlier discussion, he asked whether it is in danger of becoming too big an event for the site  He expressed concern about damage to the Oval both from the fire itself – which leaves a permanent bald patch - and from heavy vehicles churning up the field when delivering/stacking pallets  for the bonfire, particularly when the ground is soft.  He commented that the PC, as trustee for the Oval, is responsible for keeping it in good order, and noted that it is technically a criminal offence to damage a recreation ground.  He asked councillors to give the matter some thought, with a view to future discussion.

17        FIELD GARDENS REPORT (ALLOTMENTS)
The Clerk advised that Cllr Cade had submitted a brief report on the allotments, which noted only that a tree on one of the plots needed to be removed, and that he would approach Colin (Heasell) about this.

18        FIELD GARDENS REPORT - WOODED WALKWAY
Before proceeding with item 18, the Chairman explained that this topic is currently sensitive as there are ongoing negotiations with the tenant (Mr R Sewell) on terms for a potentially voluntary vacation of the land required for tree planting.  Because public discussion of the present situation could prejudice the PC's negotiating position, he proposed a resolution (seconded by Cllr Mrs Riordan) that the press & public be excluded from the meeting for this item.  The resolution was AGREED and those in the public area left the meeting.

Cllr Sewell also left the meeting at this stage.

Cllr Overington reported that, as agreed previously by the PC, he and Cllr Cade had been making efforts to agree terms with Mr Sewell for the area of land required for tree planting to be surrendered voluntarily, under a Deed of Surrender (DoS).  This device would have some advantages to both parties over the alternative procedure, which is to serve 2 months notice  to quit the land in question.  Mr Sewell has expressed support for the woodland project, and had already set aside the area of land in question.  However, certain details needed to be agreed in order to finalise a formal DoS, to which end a meeting was suggested by Mr Sewell's land agent, Ben Wills.   Cllrs Overington and Cade met with Mr Wills on 25 November.  It was unfortunate that Mr Sewell was unable to be present because Mr Wills suggested that Mr Sewell expected the PC to extensively fence the boundary between the resumed land and the cultivated field, whereas Mr Sewell later appeared to contradict this.  In a final effort to resolve the matter by means of a DoS, Cllr Overington asked Mr Wills to speak to his client then put forward final proposals for a settlement, by 5pm on 4 December.  Unless the matter can be resolved within the next few days, Cllr Overington saw no alternative but to serve notice, the fallback option which the PC had approved earlier.  This would at least ensure access to the land by mid-February, as is required for the tree planting.

There followed some discussion on the present situation and the matters which had been raised in the meeting with Mr Wills.  However, the PC saw no reason to change its previously agreed position.  Accordingly, notice will be served unless a response from Mr Wills allows a speedy resolution by means of a DoS.  Cllr Overington noted that the cost of serving notice would be £100 + vat, less than the £300  + vat for a DoS.

19        DATE OF NEXT MEETING  -   Monday January 20th 2014

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9-45 pm.
Signed​  ___________________________  Chairman      Date  ____________
	Clerk (to carry forward)

Cllr Smith

Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Cade

Cllrs Cade & Overington

	
	


FINANCE REPORT - Positions at November 25th 2013 – Parish Council Account
Monies paid since last meeting
	A
	Grant Thornton  -  external audit
	£120-00

	 B
	Wayne Bishop - website
	   £  47-84

	C
	Komodo fireworks
	£1100-00 


    D

Society of Local Council Clerks



     £ 76-00

Account balances 
	a
	HSBC Community a/c
	£6,864-28

	b
	HSBC Money Manager a/c
	£7,383-61


To be paid  
A   Neil Atkins (bins)







£       75-00

B   Ian Ferguson  -  salary due December 31st (see item 6 above)

£     782-85 

C   Ian Ferguson expenses  (estimate)




£       60-00

 



_____________________________

FINANCE REPORT  -  Positions at November 25th 2013  -  Trust Accounts

Monies paid since last meeting
A   Colin Heasell (trees and hedge)





£    130-00

B   Rutland County Council  -  planning fee




£      97-00

Account balances

FG/Oval Trust dividend account





£   7203-28

FG/Oval Trust current account





£   1585-67

